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TOBY TERRAR

"CONTEMPORARY BOURGEOIS LEGAL THOUGHT:

A MARXIST EVALUATION OF THE
BASIC CONCEPTS"--BooK REVIEW

The Soviet legal philosopher and teacher, Vladimir A.
Tumanov, in his recently distributed book, Contemporary
Bourgeois Legal Thought: A Marxist Evaluation of the Basic
Concepts, has made a rich addition to US socialist legal
culture. He treats positivism, sociological-realist and
revived natural law theory. In the process he sets forth
the Marxist philosophy of law as it has developed in the
Soviet Union. The book was translated by John Gibbon;
Moscow: Progress Publishers, 1974, 311 pp. It is available
in the US: Imported Publications, 320 W Ohio St, Chicago,
IL 60610 for $4.25.

Marxist Legal Theory

Recent Soviet writing on the subject accents the many-
sidedness of law, regarding it as a complex social entity,
a dynamic system, one of the vital components of social
reality. A multitude of interrelationships link it with the
basic spheres of public life. It embraces the system of the
economy and its management, the political structure of
society, the status of the individual, the machinery of
state and, outside the framework of the individual state,
it makes its presence felt in international relations. In
its complexity and multiformity there lurks the possibility
on the one hand of overstretching the significance of law
as a component of social reality and presenting it as the
essence of social reality (juridical world outlook), and
on the other hand of overstretching the actual significance
of one or another component of law and presenting it as the
very essence of law.

Objectivity and balance characterize Tumanov's material-
istic exposition. Contrary to idealistic theory, he contends
law is not the base of society, not the prime category
constituting and shaping the economic structure of society,
but rather society is the base of law. Law emerges from
social-historical practice. The economic base (the relations
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of production) is the prime factor ultimately conditioning
the evolution of law. At the same time, in everyday
life, the economic and judicial are closely interwoven.
The objective conditioning of law by the economic base does
not rule out voluntary, conscious participation by people
and classes as a vital constructive element in elaborating
and developing law. Law never emerges directly from the
economic base. It is the product of the class will activity
emanating from a particular socio-economic base, and the
base is expressed in law precisely through the medium of
class will activity. There is relative autonomy of law.
Law is influenced by political conditions, dominant ideol-
ogy, religion, the national mentality, historical tradi-
tions, etc. Law itself plays a part in social advancement.

Contrary to vulgar economism, Tumanov argues, law is not
a plaster cast of the economy. Otherwise it would be im-
possible to explain why the form in which law expresses
similar economic conditions varies. From the standpoint of
understanding the history of legal theory, it would be nice
to show a correlation between aparticular economic stage
(feudalism, competitive capitalism, monopolistic capital-
ism, fascism) and a particular legal theory (positivism,
sociological-realist, natural law) or a particular legal
form (custom, judicial precedent, legislation). But such
is not reality.

While there are correlations, there are also noncorrela-
tions. While adhering to overall class boundaries and es-
sential ingredients of capitalism, bourgeois legal theory
has much thematic diversity, departs somewhat from direct
class interest, and functions as a relatively independent
phenomenon. In the period preceding socialist revolution
the working people can use bourgeois law with a view to
reinforcing their economic and political position. In the
class struggle against the power of capital, the proletariat
proclaims its own legal demands, takes action to secure
their realization, to the extent that the balance of class
forces permits this, and upholds legality and other demo-
cratic principles against encroachment by the reactionaries.

The limitation or boundary on diversity in bourgeois
legal theory is that all such theories must find a place
for the quintessence of capitalist law--private ownership
of the means of production: the right to appropriate the
unpaid labor of others (surplus value); the separation of
legal form from the social economic and social political
content (as expressed in formal equality before the law and
factual inequality), which masks the exploitative nature
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of capitalist relationships, and the omnipotence of capital
in the economy and politics. All bourgeois legal theories
cover over the fundamental contradictions of capitalist
society--freedom of contract hides the actual inequality
between worker and employer; formal equality before the law
masks the privileges of wealth, property and other appur-
tenances of the capitalist class. The right to appropriate
the unpaid labor of others is achieved through the medium
of various legal institutions--individual capitalist owner-
ship, joint-stock company, share capital, etc. Bourgeois
legal theory cannot justify law other than that conditioned
by the existing systems of social relations. It cannot fail
to reinforce as its socio-political and legal point of de-
parture, the principle of private property and capitalist
enterprise. It cannot help but apply an equal scale to un-
equal relations.

Natural Law Theory

Tumanov's discussion of positivism, sociological-realist
and revived natural law theory emphasizes both their
strength and also how they overstretch the actual signif-
icance of a partial component and present it as the essence
of law. The doctrine of natural law, for example, was em-
braced by 18th century Enlightenment thinkers, including
leaders of the American Revolution, in the belief that law
playsthe leading role in the life of society and that all
social problems can be solved with its aid. Many develop-
ments associated with Enlightenment natural law doctrine
were progressive, like replacing the rule of man (monarchy)
by the rule of law; the idea of combining the concept of
law and reason; an emphasis on legislation and codification
as opposed to custom or judicial precedent; and the doc-
trines of human and citizen rights, and of ideas and values
and their contribution to the evolution of law.

However, natural law, in interpreting law as a natural
phenomenon derived from the very nature of things and pre-
determined by "human nature," is silent about law being
the result of systems of social relationships. Further,
Marxism does not counterpose custom, p-ecedent or statute.
In the course of its complex evolution, all are sources of
legal superstructure, although the legislative ranks as the
decisive and leading form of socialist law because it is
effective in bringing about the consistent social change
required in the transformation from capitalist to the new
socialist forms of social life. Within five years of their
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revolution, a legislatively enacted full-scale codification
of the new Soviet law was produced. Custom and judicial
precedent nevertheless kept a place.

Further, legislatively-passed codes and law are not in-
fallible. Lawlessness finds its legislatures. The British
and US legislatures generally play a strictly static, pro-
tective, conservative role. The French Civil Code of 1804,
which helped change bourgeois-feudal social-economic rela-
tions in a progressive direction, in time became the foun-
dation of reaction, fossilized legal thought and an obsta-
cle to progress. With the rise of monopolistic capitalism,
the rule of law became a disguise for economic laissez
faire and the idea that law is preordained led to making
law a fetish that popularly-elected legislatures could not
touch.

Natural law teaching regards as an absolute a particular
system of rights (behind which stands the human as a prop-
erty-owner and citizen entrepreneur). Marxism advocates
the constant development of human rights and freedom, based
on the social and economic development of society and on
the transition from the capitalist formation to a formation
of a higher order. Inalienable human rights are the specific
property of the individual, as deriving from his or her
participation in the social process of production. In this
respect Marxism, which associates the right of people with
their social being, is in close affinity with the revolu-
tionary natural law teaching on the inalienable rights of
humanity. But whereas natural law deduces these rights from
a person's "natural nature," Marxism deduces them from a
person's "social nature," that is, from the individual's
place in society, and above all, in the process of produc-
tion.

While bourgeois legal theory has never been totally free
from natural law tendencies and influence, its revival
after World War II, especially in its fideist and religious
metaphysical, neo-Thomist form, was in reaction to realist
theory, which was the philosophy of fascism. Revised natu-
ral law is an attempt to find a "third way" between realism
and Mirxism. Realism, because of its association with fas-
cism, was discredited. The new stress on natural law con-
cepts like the role of law and "basic principles of law"
(private property) were meant both to dissociate bourgeois
theory from fascism and as insurance against the threat of
revolutionary reconstruction of society. Law was a counter-
measure against workers.

Revived natural law theory talks of primacy of law over



current bourgeois legal thought

the state and accuses Marxists of allowing the state pri-
macy over law. In fact, Marxists adhere to the principle in
state administration and deny that the state is above the
law. On the other hand, the law is not above the state. Law
and state have a common social base; both are products of
one and the same social and historical conditions and proc-
esses. One is not above the other, even though as relative-
ly independent phenomenon in relation to both the economic
state and one another, they may evince a certain disharmony,
come into conflict and so on. The state is not purely a
juridical phenomenon, nor is the law purely a product of
state will.

The primacy of law concept does not correspond to what
is going on in monopoly capitalism. The courts and execu-
tive refuse to enforce anti-monopoly and pro-labor laws.
Revived natural law theorists replace the classical rule of
law, which assures respect for statutory and codified law
and reflects such in natural law, with primacy of law,
which poses judge-made law and precedent to limit the role
of legislation and state. While there have been genuinely
sound decisions from courts, such as some dealing with-
racial segregation, voting rights and political rights,
these are not characteristic of the overall situation.
Legislatures inevitably have to make concessions to the
working class. The judge becomes the last ditch defender of
bourgeois property. Free judicial discretion allows big
capital to nullify democratic legislation and ignore the
Constitution and procedural barriers when making reaction-
ary decisions. The classical natural law Blackstonian idea
was that courts had mainly a declaratory function. The duty
of a court is not "to pronounce a new law but to maintain
and expound the old one." This is similar to the Marxist
idea that the court can make good an actual deficiency in
the law but it has no right to amend and revise the legis-
lation just as it pleases.

Ruling monopoly circles use supremacy of law to oppose
codification of private law (torts, real and personal prop-
erty, contract) or revision of codes because this would
allow the fundamental principles and relationships of the
capitalist mode of production, exchange and distribution
to become subject to public debate in the legislative forum.
The monopoly bourgeois stand in dread of the numerous de-
mands and claims likely to be submitted in the event of any
large-scale codification not only by the working class but
by small and middle bourgeois.
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Sociological-Realist Theory

Tumanov says that realist legal theory accepts the gen-
eral aspects of sociological jurisprudence, which origi-
nated in Europe, and concentrates chiefly on the process
of law application, on the "social functioning" of law,
which as a rule results in identification of law with its
application and enforcement. Sociological jurisprudence
says the center of gravity of legal development lies not in
legislation nor in legal science nor in judicial decision,
but in society itself. The essentials of the sociological
approach were enumerated by Marx--the fundamental social
laws of development of the legal superstructure of class
society. Law has no history of its own. Social relation-
ships act as the determinants of law.

Along with accepting the general aspects of sociological
legal theory, realism and sociological theory are largely
reactions against Marxism, monopoly capitalism, positivism
and economic liberalism (laissez faire). The strength of
realism is its critical approach to the traditions of Amer-
ican justice; it is a revolt against the conservatism which
encrusted the legal forms and an attempt to adapt the judi-
cial system to the requirements of the liberal reformers
of those days. Realism rejects both legislative acts and
precedent because it regards them as stationary forms.

The weakness of realism is that it nullifies stability
in law and legal order, in constitutional rights and free-
dom, including those guaranteeing the citizen against ar-
bitrary actions by the courts. It erodes reason and logic
from the law. The realist Oliver Wendell Holmes, Jr.
claimed law is not logic, it is experience, and law should
be understood as nothing more than predictions of how the
court will act. To define the law as what the courts will
decide is like defining medicine as what the doctor will
prescribe. It misses the question which faces the doctor:
what should he prescribe?

Monopoly capitalism does not relinquish law as a means
of economic and political domination but relies on it less.
It feels itself constrained in the constitutional frame.
Judge-made law is elevated to new heights. The sociological-
realist schools make much of ignoring statutory law. The
autonomous (judge-made) law movement coincides with the
extension of realism. Realism detracts from the role of
written law and implies a lack of confidence in it. Moral-
ity and justice are categories vital to any evaluation of
the processes of applying the law, but realists exclude



current bourqeois leqal thouqht

legal norms and principle from the moral dimensions of law.
There is a loss of respect for law. A regime of force re-
places a regime of law to keep the workers from taking con-
trol. In the US this meant judicial strike-breaking, union-
busting, red-baiting, etc. In Europe it meant fascism. In
its fascist form realism becomes legal nihilism, an approach
to law and justice that simply obliterates legality. Force
is declared the source and measure of all things, including
the law. Victory in war is held up as the criterion of law,
of legality and of justice.

Earlier Works

Tumanov's book develops at greater depth than previously
available in English the Marxist theory of law. A standard
source on Marxist legal theory is Andrei Vyshinsky's (ed)
The Law of the Soviet State (translated by Hugh W Babb;
Macmillan 1948). The original Russian language edition,
written in 1938, mainly concentrates on correcting, by
looking at Soviet practice and experience, the imbalances
in the earlier Soviet legal theory of E B Pashukanis (Gen-
eral Theory of Law and Marxism), Volkov (Criminal Reflexol-
ogy), L Ginsburg and G Amfiteatrov (Course of Soviet Eco-
nomic Law), N Krylenko on criminal law, Berman and M Dot-
senko and P Stuchka on the withering away of law, and
Stuchka. Some of these writers felt that law and the state
would and should wither away immediately with the establish-
ment of the working class dictatorship. They felt that law
is inevitably bourgeois, that it is inherently exploitative,
that any attempt at a socialist law is a contradiction in
terms. They viewed the Soviet codes as concessions to bour-
geois law, as did Zinovyev and Bukharin. They denied the
revolutionary role and essential fighting character of law
in the period of transition. A few of these writers, more
economic determinist than Marxian, denied the relative au-
tonomy of law and wrote legal history attempting to show
that law was a direct reflection of the socio-economic base.
In the process of his analysis, Vyshinsky outlines in sum-
mary form the Marxist theory of law.

English translations of recent Soviet works like V M
Chkhikvadze's (ed) The Soviet State and Law (Moscow: Prog-
ress Publishers 1969) explore in more detail the complex-
ity of law, the ability of the bourgeois to make legal
concessions to other classes and the common origin of state
and law. None of these works, written mainly for Soviet
consumption, go into detail on bourgeois legal theory.
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They fail to develop many of the arguments and lines of
thought that must of necessity be addressed in dealing
with bourgeois legal theory. They leave a gap between
Marxist theory and how the working class in capitalist
countries is to relate to and consider bourgeois legal
theory. Tumanov fills in the gap and in the process details
in greater depth Marxist legal theory.

Standard non-Marxist treatments of Marxist legal theory,
like Harold J Berman's Justice in the USSR (Random House

1963) and Rudolf Schlesinger's Soviet Legal Theory: Its
Social Background & Development (Oxford 1951) have valuable
information but much of it is interwoven with confusion
and lack of objectivity. This lessens the usefulness of
such works. For example, Berman often equates Marxist legal
theory with economic determinism and therefore supposedly
refutes "Marxist" theory by showing that the unjust enrich-
ment doctrine was allowed in the 19th century US but not
in England. His simplistic notion of Marxist legal theory
leads him to complain that the notion of socialist law or
economic planning is a contradiction of Marxist thinking.
He maintains, overlooking sociological-realism, that west-
ern law is based on a belief in a "fundamental law" to which
government must adhere.

Tumanov not only details Marxist legal theory, he pulls
together for the US worker/student the US Marxist material
and theory that is scattered in hard-to-find, out-of-print
sources. His treatment of realism covers most of the ground
earlier treated by Harry K Wells in "Oliver Wendell Holmes:
Apologetics in Law," Pragmatism: Philosophy of Imperialism
(International Publishers 1954, 1971, out-of-print). In
some respects Wells goes deeper than Tumanov, as in tracing
the epistemological and metaphysical aspects of pragmatism-
realism. While objective, Wells's is more polemical and
bitter toward realism (as was appropriate in the McCarthy
fight-back era) and silent on its positive elements. Il-
lustrative is his discussion of the "any means to the end"
essence of pragmatic-realist method:

It is the method eminently suited to the ideolog-
ical requirements of a class which in fact employs
any and all means which appear to be successful in
maintaining and extending exploitation and oppres-
sion: strike-breaking, union-busting, red-baiting,
violence, frame-ups, spies, goons and stool pigeons
planted in the labor movement; doctrines of racial
superiority, social and national discrimination,
brutality, all-white juries, "legal" and "illegal"
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lynching; aggression, atomic bombs, germ warfare,
mass murder, genocide.

Tumanov manages to make most of the points made by US
Marxists Louis B Boudin (1874-1952), Mitchell Franklin
(1902- ), Arnold Petersen (1885- ), and George F
Novack (1905- ), the first two in 60 out-of-print arti-
cles and books written over their lifetimes. Boudin's
"Justice Holmes and His World", 3 Lawyers Guild Rev 24-31
(No 4, 1943),evaluates the pluses and minuses of legal
realism. "Truth and Fiction About the Fourteenth Amendment,"
16 NYU Law Q Rev 19-82 (1938) corrects the muckraking per-
version that realists and economic determinists like Charles
Beard and Gustavus Myers make of the Constitution and the
14th Amendment. "The Problem of Stare Decisis in Our Con-
stitutional Theory," 8 NYU Law Q Rev 589-639 (1931) and
"Lord Coke and the American Doctrine of Judicial Power,"
6 NYU Law Q Rev 223-246 (1929) show the progressive nature
of Enlightenment natural law, which was identified with
legislative majority rule and was the basis of human rights
theory. On the other hand, "Is Economic Planning Constitu-
tional? A Re-Examination of the Concept of Public Interest,"
21 Georgetown Law J 253-290, 387-434 (1934) shows the per-
version of natural law theory by late 19th century monopoly
capitalism into laissez faire and judicial veto of demo-
cratically-enacted legislation.

While Franklin's treatment of realism is in terms of US
legal history, he makes continuous allusion to the fascist
extension of realist principles. Illustrative are "Concern-
ing the Historic Importance of Edward Livingston," 11 Tulane
L Rev 163 (1937); "The Judiciary State I," 2 National Lawyers
Guild Q 224-261 (1939); "The Judiciary State II," 3 NLGQ 27
(19401; "The Eighteenth Brumaire in Louisiana: Tallyrand
and the Spanish Medieval Legal System of 1806," 16 Tulane
L Rev 514-556 (1942); "The Place of Thomas Jefferson in
the Expulsion of Spanish Medieval Law from Louisiana,"
16 Tulane L Rev 319-338 (1942). These articles treat the
progressive nature of Enlightenment codification schemes and
attack Holmes and his realist doctrines concerning common
law, stare decisis, judicial review and judge-made law.
Franklin shows how in Germany under Hitler's aristocratic
leadership principle, judge-made law was opposed to majority
enacted legislation and codes. Codes serve to demystify the
law, open it up to the masses and take it away from a small
designated elite class (judges and lawyers). The 19th point
in Hitler's program is the demand that a German common law
be substituted for that "servant of the materialist world
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order," the German legal code of 1900. Hitler eventually
suspended the code and substituted an "emergency" legal
system.

Franklin's "The Historical Function of the American Law
Institute: Restatement as Transitional to Codification,"
47 Harv L Rev 1367 (1934) criticizes realists like Llewellyn
and Frank for their inability to see the class nature of
their theories about the collapse of law and teaching that
language could not be regarded as authoritative, responsive
or definitive. Pound's revived feudal relational society,
built upon the corporation, and Frankfurter's cult of
administrative experts,are equated, as characteristic prod-
ucts of monopoly capitalism, with Hitler's Fuerhrerprinzip
and Mussolini's elite. Socialist law, the role of plan,
and the complexity of legal form and content are other
themes developed by Franklin.

Arnold Petersen's Supreme Court (NY:Labor News Co 1937,
1971); Constitution of the US: Founding of the Bourgeois
Republic (NY:Labor News Co 1944); and Democracy: Past, Pre-
sent and Future (NY Labor News Co 1940) also treat realism,
as manifested in judicial review and natural law, as em-
bodied in the Enlightenment and the US Constitution.

George Novack, Pragmatism Versus Marxism: An Appraisal
of John Dewey: Philosophy (NY: Pathfinder Press 1975)
records the history of Marxist attitudes (Algie Simons,
Corliss Lamont, Maurice Cornforth, Lenin, Plekhanov, etc)
towards pragmatism. There has been much variation of opin-
ion.

There is one trend that Tumanov neglects to treat and
that should be addressed in a future revised edition. This
is legal theory that has arisen out of the Frankfurt (Hab-
ermas, Marcuse, Horkeimer, Adorno, etc) and praxist-human-
ist (Lukacs, Kalakowski, etc) schools. New Left legal
theorists have a significant literature based on these
schools. This liteAture includes Mark Tushnut's "A Marx-
ist Analysis of American Law," 1 Marxist Perspectives 96
(Spring 1978); Ron Weitzer, "Law and Legal Ideology: Con-
tributions to the Genesis and Reproduction of Capitalism,"
24 Berkeley J of Sociology (1980); Andrew Fraser, "The
Legal Theory We Need Now", 8 Socialist Rev 143 (July-Oct
1978); Colin Sumner, Reading Ideologies: An Investigation
into the Marxist Theory of Ideologies and Law (NY Academic
Press 1979); and C Arthur, "Towards a Materialist Theory
of Law," Critique No. 9 31-46 (1976-1977). The Frankfurt
and praxist-humanist schools have been evaluated in general
terms in works like Joseph Reynolds, "Marxist-Leninist v
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Praxis Philosophy," 55 Political Affairs 47 (June 1976);
John Hoffman, Marxism and the Theory of Praxis: A Critique
of Some New Versions of Old Fallacies (International Pub-
lishers 1975); H Momjan, Marxism and the Renegade Garaudy
(Moscow:Progress Publishers 19711; Gil Green, "The False
Promises of Stanley Aronowitz," 2 Studies in Marxism 9-28
(19771. There has not appeared in English, however, any-
thing evaluating the specifically legal theory that is the
offspring of Frankfurt and praxist-humanist schools.


